DELAWARE DEPARTMENT OF CORRECTION
EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE MEETING

October 6, 2009
Administration Building Conference Room 300

MINUTES
Committee Members Present:  Carl Danberg, Commissioner; Tom Carroll, Deputy Commissioner; Ed Synoski, Deputy Principal Assistant, Management Services; Gail Stallings-Minor, Chief Community Relations; John Painter, Chief Media Relations; Debbie Lindell, Chief Information Officer;  Rick Kearney, Chief Bureau of Prisons; Janet Durkee, Deputy H.R. Director;  Kim Wheatley, Chief Bureau of Management Services; Karl Hines, Chief Bureau of Community Corrections; Rich Seifert, Deputy Principal Assistant; Bureau of Prisons; Ron Drake, IA Director; Debbi Craig, Planner V; Roy Lawler, Diversity Program Coordinator; Kate Bailey, Deputy Principal Assistant to the Commissioner; Alan Machtinger, Director, H.R. & Development; Joe Dudlek, Chief of Inspections; Jim Welch, Chief Bureau of Health Services; Kathy Mickle-Askin, Director of Training
CALL TO ORDER  

Commissioner Danberg called the meeting to order at 9:06 a.m.

· MSB building:
  Closing MSB building at SCI, however, we have not made a decision on where the inmates will be housed or where the staff will be relocated.  We will make every effort to accommodate everyone.

· Budget:  FY 10 budget is projected to have a 300 million dollar shortfall.  Bureau Chief Wheatley to take the lead working on the 10% cut list.  Layoffs are not projected at this time.
· DFMS upgrade: plans are underway to scrap DFMS and combine it with PHRST as well as time and labor.  This upgrade is going to streamline the way agencies work.  Timeframe for module this change is July 1st 2010.

· Legislation: DOC needs to start thinking about legislation we would like to propose.  Janet and John S. to work on getting the message out to all DOC employees soliciting ideas. 

· October is domestic violence awareness month; we should all be vigilant of what is going on around us with co-workers, friends and family.  Domestic violence does not discriminate.  

· Four DOC employees returned from overseas military duty last week, however, we have additional DOC employees that will be deploying.

· I would like for DOC to do something for Aubrey Spicer, daughter of Officer Chad Spicer who was killed in the line of duty last month.
BUREAU REPORTS
Bureau of Prisons: Bureau Chief Rick Kearney:
· Weekend erroneous release was recovered.

· Working on DPC issue.

· BOP has a number of training initiatives underway: PREA, EP, Suicide Prevention.
Bureau of Health Services: Bureau Chief Jim Welch:

· Seasonal flu shots will be given today from 1-3 in conference room 300.
· H1N1 vaccines are due in last week of October.  Plan to cover booking/receiving, infirmary and medical transport employees first.  We hope to be getting 900 shots.  Next year’s flu shot will have the H1N1 included in the seasonal vaccine. The biggest threat of the H1N1 is coming from the streets.
· Medical monitors will be here October 26-29th.  Mental Health monitors will be here next week.  
· Monitor’s report was published in September.
· Commissioner Danberg has been speaking with Sen/Doctor Katz regarding what services a new medical vendor would need to provide. 
· Commissioner Danberg would like a list of names of key contacts from medical facilities in Delaware.
Bureau of Community Corrections: Bureau Chief Karl Hines:
· Re-entry-finished nominees on IADAPT and the list will be going up to the Cabinet tomorrow.
· NCC continues to have problems, Kent and Sussex are in good shape.
· Rick K and Debbi Craig to help identify 1st group of offenders to go through the re-entry program.
· Commissioner Danberg and Secretary Landgraf (DHSS) met yesterday to discuss the IADAPT program.
· The next P&P class has been delayed due to number of qualified candidates.  Hope to have the class start around Oct 16th.
Bureau of Management Services: Bureau Chief Kim Wheatley:

Bureau-wide:

· Operating and Capital budget requests will be submitted on 10/15

· Operating focus on reallocations to cover existing deficits in energy and water sewer and operating budget for C&T, as well as complement reduction.
· Capital – M&R, MCI, HRYCI Masonry, design $ for BWCI expansion, HRYCI kitchen, Central Medical facility, site search for Plummer and new range and training facility.
Business Office:

· Promotion of Jodie Wedel to Controller; consolidated support services and business office physical move as well.
Food Service:

· 14% vacancy rate, with a total of 11 posts vacant – they are holding interviews over the next week.
· All public health inspections have been completed, we have received written notice of public health inspection findings for Sussex, overall it was a fairly positive review.
Central Records:

· Linda Martin promoted to IRM, serves as manager under Rebecca.
· Phase I of the COR review completed, included physical move, email box system for courts and new phone system.  Working on implementation of Phase II – status sheets at facilities and work schedule.

Maintenance:

· HRYCI Masonry – phase III complete which was 1 courtyard, phase IV will complete 5 more and will be done next spring/summer (2 at a time).
· Webb projects has pre-bid mtg on 10/20 – includes windows, cell block doors and yard lighting.
· Central supply freezer – working on temps, but construction of new facility is done.
· SCI medical expansion – they are prepping for initial site work.
IT-Deb Lindell:

Progress to Date: 

· Automated Sentence Calculation:  Team is being assembled and work area is ready. Kickoff meeting to be scheduled next week.

· Classification:  Initial programming for re-entry completed and turned over to IT for testing. 
· Inmate Telephone Systems RFP:  Bids due October 14th. A number of vendors have requested specific information about our commissary vendors and programs, but it is our intent not to extend the scope of the bid beyond inmate telephone services. 
· Medical:  We attended a demonstration of the DHIN “EMR Primer” yesterday.  It will not meet our needs.  We need to determine a path forward now that this determination has been made. An EMR system will run an estimated $3-7 million to start.
· PREA:  Development is completed and has been turned over to IT for testing.
· Records:  New office area is now complete and all staff members are now together in the new space.  New fax services for each court are working as planned. New phone answering system has been successful in reducing the number of interruptions to the staff. Additionally, a call reporting system is being purchased and due for delivery and installation this month. 
· Deb, Karl Hines and Rick Kearney met with DMV and have determined that our DOC/AFIS machines can take pictures compatible with DMV’s needs for ID creation.  That information was reported back to Director Cohan.
· Re-entry:  Transition plan is nearly done; IT group is testing it now. The proposed multi-agency waiver document is a problem; far too complex for an inmate to understand or for a counselor to explain. Deb, Karl Hines and Rick Kearney met with DMV and have determined that our DOC/AFIS machines can take pictures compatible with DMV’s needs for ID creation.  That information was reported back to Director Cohan. 
· SAC:  IT met with representatives from SAC several times to discuss data being collected for a recidivism study.  In order to expedite the collection, IT will provide additional staff resources to complete the latest request for data on approximately 100 cases for 2006. 
Other items of note:

· Data Loss Prevention:  A DOC-wide message from Commissioner Danberg on preventing disclosure of offender personal data in e-mail was sent this week.  A follow-up program of “do’s and don’ts” will be designed and presented via intranet presentations.
· VRF Implementation:  Puts DOC into its own protected network “space.”  Scheduled for Tuesday, November 3rd at noon.  A very brief (5 minutes or less) outage is anticipated at all locations, and will be announced through Superusers.

· IT Consolidation:  DTI is embarking on a project to consolidate some IT operations.  They will be working hand in hand with Cabinet agencies to assess the IT functions and responsibilities and make joint recommendations that will be forwarded to the cabinet for approval. No agency employee will lose their merit status as a result of any consolidation.  A specific plan for converting vacant merit positions to exempt status through attrition has been approved by OMB, though we have not been informed of the contents of that plan.
John Painter:

· Thanks to Gail for covering the calls in my absence.

Kate Bailey: 


· SECC-runs through the end of October.
Kathy Mickle-Askin:
· PREA training going well.  We received positive comments from the Moss group regarding the quality of delivery. 
· Waiting for proposal from Life Line Delaware PREA training for counselors.

· Number of DOC employees still needing to take PREA and EP basic training is roughly 100 employees and 30 supervisors.

· Giving PREA and EP training to CEIT classes has helped a lot.

· Suicide Prevention Refresher training is open for 90 days.  It opened October 1st.
· Current CEIT class has 34, 32 C/O series, 1 tradesman, and 1 paralegal.  This class is to graduate December 4th. 

· Met with representative from OMB concerning consolidation of training.
Deb Craig:

· PREA training is well underway lots going on.  The Moss group visited and we did get an extension.

· Policy review coming along well.

· Annual report, no progress.
Roy Lawler:
· Finished and turned in DOC’s affirmative action report.

· Working on diversity initiative, will be following up with the Chiefs.

Ron Drake: 
· IA has a backlog of approximately 300 backgrounds and misconduct investigations.

Joe Dudlek:

· Public Health inspections results have been sent out, SCI had 1 critical area, Webb received a perfect score.

· Correction plans are being worked on.

· Photos have been shared with Bureau Chief Wheatley

· Two more inspections and we will be done for the year.

Gail Stallings-Minor: 
· NABCJ are working with Police, DEA, P&P and other law enforcement groups to have a Haunted House at the Pal Center in Wilmington to keep kids off the street mischief night. 

Janet Durkee: 
· HRM-OMB looking to consolidate some functions. 
Rich Seifert:  No
Tom Carroll: 
· Had an emergency preparedness drill at JTVCC a couple of weeks ago which went well. 

Ed Synoski:  No

Motion to approve September minutes as written Tom, 2nd Rich.
Motion to go into Executive Session Rich, 2nd Tom, unanimously approved at 10:53 a.m.

Motion to approve September Executive minutes as written Rich, 2nd Rick.

Motion to adjourn Executive Session Tom, 2nd Rich, 10:54 a.m.
Motion to adjourn, Tom, 2nd Rich, unanimously approved 10:54 a.m.

The next Executive meeting will be held on Tuesday, November 3, 2009, 9 a.m., conference room 300.
